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and fellow Hoosiers as a true American 
hero and we honor the sacrifice he 
made while dutifully serving his coun-
try. 

As I search for words to do justice in 
honoring Richard’s sacrifice, I am re-
minded of President Lincoln’s remarks 
as he addressed the families of the fall-
en soldiers in Gettysburg: ‘‘We cannot 
dedicate, we cannot consecrate, we 
cannot hallow this ground. The brave 
men, living and dead, who struggled 
here, have consecrated it, far above our 
poor power to add or detract. The 
world will little note nor long remem-
ber what we say here, but it can never 
forget what they did here.’’ This state-
ment is just as true today as it was 
nearly 150 years ago, as I am certain 
that the impact of Richard’s actions 
will live on far longer that any record 
of these words. 

It is my sad duty to enter the name 
of Richard Blakley in the official 
RECORD of the Senate for his service to 
this country and for his profound com-
mitment to freedom, democracy, and 
peace. When I think about this just 
cause in which we are engaged and the 
unfortunate pain that comes with the 
loss of our heroes, I hope that families 
like Richard’s can find comfort in the 
words of the prophet Isaiah, who said, 
‘‘He will swallow up death in victory; 
and the Lord God will wipe away tears 
from off all faces.’’ 

May God grant strength and peace to 
those who mourn, and may God be with 
all of you, as I know He is with Rich-
ard. 
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50TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
HUNGARIAN REVOLUTION 

Mr. DEWINE. Mr. President, today I 
honor the 50th anniversary of the Hun-
garian Revolution. In 1956, the people 
of Hungary stood in the face of adver-
sity and expressed their passion for de-
mocracy and independence. They had a 
vision of what a free and democratic 
Hungary would look like—a vision that 
finally came to fruition after nearly 35 
years. Only 10 years prior the revolu-
tion, Hungarians participated in free 
elections. Through those elections, the 
people felt the hope and promise of de-
mocracy. The perseverance of these 
strong people can be seen in their re-
markable journey toward freedom. 

On October 23, 1956, tens of thousands 
of Hungarians stood in the streets, de-
manding independence from the Sovi-
ets. The revolt began as a peaceful 
gathering of student protesters that 
spread to the general population, and 
the first day ended with clashes be-
tween the police and the demonstra-
tors. Those on the streets were advo-
cating for basic principles of liberty— 
free elections, freedom of the press, 
withdrawal of Soviet troops from Hun-
gary, and the return of their Prime 
Minister Imre Nagy, who had been 
forced out of office because of his 
democratic policies. 

In an attempt to calm the uprising, 
on October 26, 1956, the Central Com-
mittee of the Communist Party rein-
stated Nagy as Prime Minister. He 
promised the people of Hungary polit-
ical freedom and vowed to revive the 
democratic process. He began by vow-
ing to withdraw Hungary from the 
Warsaw Pact and declaring neutrality 
on November 1, 1956. As Nagy was 
working to satisfy those revolting, the 
Soviets were working on a plan to 
counter the revolution. Even though 
some members of the Hungarian Army 
defected and worked against the Sovi-
ets, ultimately it was not enough to 
fight off the ever-powerful Soviet re-
gime. 

Only 12 days after the revolution 
began, the Soviet Air Force started a 
counterrevolution, bombing parts of 
Budapest on November 4, 1956. The 
hope of the Hungarian people for free-
dom quickly slipped away. In the days 
and weeks following the revolution, 
many of those involved fled to other 
countries. Prime Minister Nagy trag-
ically, however, was tried in secret and 
executed in June 1958, paying the ulti-
mate price for his involvement in the 
revolution. 

Today, we reflect with Hungarians 
around the world, including many 
proud Hungarian Americans, 50 years 
after this significant time period and 
celebrate the promise it held for the fu-
ture of Eastern Europe. 
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DECOMISSIONING OF THE UNITED 
STATES COAST GUARD CUTTER 
‘‘MACKINAW’’ 

Ms. STABENOW. Mr. President, I 
rise today to recognize the U.S. Coast 
Guard cutter Mackinaw—WAGB 83— 
and her crew for their years of service 
to the United States, the State of 
Michigan, and the Great Lakes. Today, 
after 62 years of service, the Macki-
naw’s commissioning pennant will be 
lowered, and the Coast Guard will pass 
the honor of keeping the Great Lake’s 
shipping lanes open to her namesake 
and legacy, the new U.S. Coast Guard 
cutter Mackinaw—WLBB–30. 

On March 20, 1943, construction of the 
Mackinaw began at the Toledo Ship 
Building Company. When commis-
sioned on December 20, 1944, the Macki-
naw was the most powerful icebreaker 
in the world. The ship measures 269 
feet from bow to stern, and it is still 
the largest cutter in the Great Lakes. 
The ‘‘Big Mac,’’ as it is affectionately 
known, set the standard for other ice-
breakers to live up to. 

The Mackinaw began her service at 
the end of 1944 breaking ice and keep-
ing the shipping lanes open to ensure 
the flow of steel during World War II. 
The cutter’s design was state of the art 
and gave her the ability to break chan-
nels 70 feet wide through 4 feet of ice. 
The Mackinaw once broke through an 
astonishing 37 feet of ice. During her 

first season she made 17 passes through 
the Straits of Mackinac. 

While the Big Mac’s primary mission 
was to keep the shipping lanes open 
during the winter months, she also 
conducted search and rescue, aid to 
navigation, law enforcement, and pub-
lic relations missions. On a tragic day 
in 1965, the U.S. Cedarville and Nor-
wegian Topdalsfjord collided in Lake 
Huron, and the Mackinaw rushed to aid 
survivors and take on casualties. When 
performing its primary mission from 
December to April, the Mackinaw’s 
motto is ‘‘we move ships when no one 
else will.’’ In 1948, the Mackinaw freed 
12 ice-locked ships in Buffalo, N.Y., and 
in 1984 opened a channel through the 
St. Clair River Ice Jam freeing 13 ves-
sels stuck in the ice and opening a pas-
sage for 75 other freighters waiting for 
passage. For these and other feats, the 
Mackinaw also became know as the 
‘‘Great White Mother.’’ 

Today, I also pay tribute to the men 
and women, past and present, who have 
served on the Mackinaw. The Big Mac 
and its crew spent many months away 
from home from home in the bitter 
cold navigating the frigid waters of the 
Great Lakes. This was often lonely 
duty for her crew, but the Big Mac’s ef-
forts were crucial to keep Great Lakes 
commerce moving during the winter 
months. 

The ‘‘Big Mac’’ is being replaced but 
not forgotten. I am pleased that the 
Big Mac will remain in Michigan as an 
attraction and educational experience 
so that everyone can enjoy the wonders 
of this legendary ice breaker. The new 
Mackinaw will perform as an ice-
breaker and will also maintain naviga-
tional aids. I am sad to see the Big Mac 
retired but am excited the torch will 
pass on to such a fine ship. 

The U.S. Coast Guard cutter Macki-
naw and its crew have done a remark-
able job over the years. I thank them 
for their service to their country, 
Michigan and the Great Lakes. Finally, 
I say thank you and goodbye to the Big 
Mac. 
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ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

RECOGNIZING JAMES D. DARNELL 

∑ Mr. ALLEN. Mr. President, I am 
pleased today to recognize the Honor-
able James D. Darnell of Orange, VA, 
who has served as a member of the Or-
ange town council for 14 years. For 2 of 
those years, Mr. Darnell also held the 
position of vice mayor. 

As a member of the town council, Mr. 
Darnell has helped the town of Orange 
live up to its motto, ‘‘Sweet Living, 
Steady Progress.’’ In part because of 
Mr. Darnell’s dedicated leadership, the 
town of Orange has witnessed positive 
growth. Mr. Darnell helped implement 
such developments as the design and 
completion of a raw water storage 
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